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OPERATIONS OF THE CONGRESS: TESTIMONY
OF FORMER MEMBERS OF CONGRESS

THURSDAY, JANUARY 28, 1993

United States Congress,
Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress,

Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to recess, at 9:08 a.m. in room 216,
Hart Senate Office Building, Hon. David L. Boren (co-chairman of

the committee) presiding.
Chairman Boren. We will begin.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DAVID L. BOREN, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF OKLAHOMA

Chairman Boren. Because of the memorial services for the late

Justice Marshall, there will be Members that will be leaving for

those services. Out of respect to Justice Marshall, we want to com-

plete our hearing this morning promptly at 10:30.

Today we begin our second day of hearings before the Joint Com-
mittee on the Organization of Congress. We invited this panel of

distinguished former Senators and Representatives because of their

wide range of experience, their understanding of the institution,
and their ability to speak openly and honestly about what is right
about the Congress and also about what needs to be reformed and
changed.
We also wanted to invite this panel because of a disturbing

recent trend. Over the last few years, a growing number of sitting
Senators and Representatives have decided to leave the institution,
not because they felt they had served long enough and wanted to

give new people a chance, but instead they retired because they
felt they could not accomplish what they were elected to do, or be-

lieved that they could do more in the private sector and State gov-
ernment to serve our country than they could in Congress. Others
left because they felt they had no time for their families.
New Members with new ideas are what keep this institution vi-

brant, but the list of talented individuals who left before their time

symbolizes the discontent that many felt with the status quo.
Lawton Chiles, Daniel Evans, Lowell Weicker, Tim Wirth, and
Jake Garn are just a few of the distinguished colleagues of ours on
the Senate side we have lost over the last few years due to their
frustration with the institution. I believe the Congress and the

country have been ill served by their departure.
Someone once said, "I think any Member of Congress, as would

be true of any institution, could come up with a list of those they
(l)



don't feel would be tragic for them to leave the institution and that

it might not be all that bad for the country." But in many cases

recently, we have seen those leave who constituted a real loss to

the work of the institution and to the life of the country.

Today's witnesses bring enormous perspective and a wealth of ex-

perience before, during, and since they have left office. My Senate

colleague, Warren Rudman, has long been one of the strongest
voices for reforming the congressional budget process. He also

served as vice chairman of the Ethics Committee.
He and I have discussed his ideas on how that process could be

improved. I know the committee will be interested in his views on
that subject and any other subject he would like to discuss this

morning.
My fellow Oklahoman, Jim Jones, served as the Budget Commit-

tee Chairman in the House of Representatives and has spoken out

during his service in Congress and since on the need to reform that

particular process. He served as chairman of the American Stock

Exchange and as such is in a unique position to comment on the

ability of Congress to confront profound economic challenges facing
the country in the new international marketplace. He served as

Chief of Staff to President Lyndon Johnson and understands inter-

branch relations as few others do.

And finally, he has chaired a recent panel of the National Asso-

ciation of Public Administration. His report, "Beyond Distrust"

highlights ways to improve Congressional/Executive relations. Let
me say that his testimony, that report, and his speaking out was a

great help in the creation of this committee and in building sup-

port for the creation of this committee to look at Congress as an
institution. All of these areas of experience and perspective are of

keen interest to those of us on the Joint Committee.

Representative Bill Frenzel, who was ranking Member of the

House Budget Committee, argued against the rising budget deficits

over the last decade and called for the most sane and manageable
budget process. He has been a strong voice for reform. He also

served as the ranking Republican on the Commission on Adminis-
trative Review, otherwise known as the Obey Commission, as well

as the Select Committee on Committees, or the Patterson Commit-
tee.

I look forward to hearing his views. We have had the opportunity
to work together on many matters in the past. He is a person who
brings great wisdom and perspective to our undertaking.
We look forward to hearing from these three distinguished

former Members of Congress. We appreciate their coming back to

offer us their advice and counsel.
I would point out for committee Members that we are going to

complete at 10:30 so we will be imposing a time limitation on our
rounds of questions once we have heard from the three members of

the panel. I also have a statement regarding Senator Rudman's tes-

timony for the record, making his testimony today comply totally
with our rules, as he has just left us.

I ask unanimous consent to include that statement in the record.

[The statement concerning Mr. Rudman's appearance is printed
in the Appendix.]



Without objection, his prepared statement will appear in the

record.

Chairman Boren. Do any of my colleagues have any comments

they wish to make before we proceed?

Congressman Hamilton?
Chairman Hamilton. I would just like to say a word to express

my appreciation to my friends for appearing. We look forward to

their testimony.
Chairman Boren. Thank you very much.
We will proceed at this time with our witnesses. I believe Sena-

tor Rudman will be our first witness.

STATEMENT OF MR. WARREN B. RUDMAN, A FORMER UNITED
STATES SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

Mr. Rudman. Mr. Chairman and my colleagues, thank you for

inviting me. I am delighted to appear. I hadn't planned to be back

up on the Hill quite this soon and I must say that sitting in this

hearing room in this place brings back many unpleasant memories
of many months I spent here on the Ethics Committee. This will be

a far more pleasant sojourn, I am sure.

I am going to direct my remarks in two areas. The first area, the

budgetary area, will be brief because sitting on either side of me
are men for whom I have the utmost respect and I am sure they
will address that in detail. But as a former Member of both the

Budget Committee and Appropriations Committee I would like to

make a general comment.
I really believe that we tend to reinvent the wheel with that

process and have made it far too cumbersome, much too duplica-

tive, and involved in endless repeating of the same exercises. I be-

lieve that is a very real waste of extraordinary talent of men and
women of the Congress who have many other important things to

do and should not have to go through that same process.
In short, then, I have always believed since early on that it ought

to be telescoped into a 2-year process, certainly in terms of the au-

thorization and appropriations process. How you balance it is

really up to the Members to decide, but I do not believe that each

year one must go through that same process.

Often, in talking to high school and college classes about the

process, I would make the point that if the Pentagon wanted to buy
a gross of these pencils each year, in order to buy those pencils,
first the Committee of the Armed Services of the House would
have to determine that they ought to be authorized, and then that

same committee in the Senate, and then the Budget Resolution
would have to encompass that those pencils probably ought to be

bought by the level of spending, and then it would have to go to an

appropriations subcommittee. Each would have hearings, markups,
action, conferences—and I determine that 24 separate legislative
events would have to occur each year to buy that gross of pencils.
That is an oversimplification, but that is precisely what happens.

That ought not to be necessary. This country knows pretty much
what it needs over a biennial period as opposed to an annual

period. I would certainly hope that one of the things this commit-
tee would recommend would be some streamlining of the process.



What form it takes is not terribly important. The objective is to

make the number of steps necessary to accomplish authorization
and appropriation less cumbersome.
So that is what I have to say about that. My remarks are brief

but to the point, and I think well understood by the Members of

the committee.
I would like to turn to that area about which I have the deepest

concern and with which I have had the most experience. I served
both as Chairman—when the Republicans held the majority—and
then as vice chairman of the Senate Ethics Committee. I was
Chairman and Howell Heflin was my vice chairman. In 1987, he
became the Chairman and I became the vice chairman. For all in-

tents and purposes, that committee really operates with two co-

chairmen because neither can do anything without the consent of

the other. That has always been the way the Senate committee has

operated.
When Senate Resolution 388 was adopted, it was adopted at a

time when the Members were very concerned about the due proc-
ess protection for Members of the Senate. Thus, there was proce-
dural due process built into the resolution and then adopted by the

committee, which for that time seemed appropriate. But as we
moved into the era of the 1980s and certainly the 1990s—when
many ethics complaints have their genesis in complaints first to

the press and the committee becomes aware of the complaint be-

cause of press reports rather than individual complaints—as was
envisioned by S. 388, the process is so cumbersome as to have the

opposite effect.

It essentially deprives Members of the Senate of due process and
subjects them to interminable, lengthy, torturous procedures which
no one should undergo. The Keating Case, in which we had hear-

ings in this room, is a very good example. It was a case which
dragged on far beyond what time it should have taken.

Let me tell you specifically how I would remedy that. The
present Senate rules call for three separate steps if a complaint is

brought. First, there is a preliminary inquiry. That is usually run

by the Chairman, the vice chairman, and the staff in which—most
Members of this panel are either lawyers or familiar with this ter-

minology—what you're really trying to do is to find what I would
call a scintilla of probable cause. Does it appear like something is

wrong?
After you get through that process, which can take several

months, you then go into the second step, which is called initial in-

quiry. That is in the nature of a Grand Jury proceeding, but with-
out the accused appearing, generally. That is where the committee
and its staff—and its appointed special counsel—go out and do a
total investigation to find probable cause.
That really ought to be the end of it, but now you go to a third

stage. That is called, for some strange reason, investigation. It is a
contradiction in terms because the investigation took place during
the first two steps. It is at that stage when the Ethics Committee
traditionally holds hearings.
Because of the existence of the rules which established these

three steps—and I believe the House has streamlined its proce-
dures—the Senate procedure normally takes, in my view, two to



three times as long as it should. I have written letters to the major-

ity and minority leaders—and I have sent copies to Senator Boren,
the Chairman, and Senator Domenici, the vice chairman—in which
I have suggested the following as far as that procedure is con-

cerned.
I have suggested that there simply be two steps. Number one, an

investigation on any complaint. The form of the investigation, de-

pending on the seriousness and complexity of the charge, could be

done either by the staff and the Chairman and the vice chairman,

by the full committee, by special counsel—it should be totally flexi-

ble. That should take a matter of several months.
At the conclusion of that, in the nature of a Grand Jury proceed-

ing, in which the Senator who was accused could come forward and

testify in closed session—I believe at that point the Ethics Commit-
tee should make a determination as to whether or not there is a

matter that ought to be heard in an adjudicatory hearing. There
should just be those two steps.
That covers the first part. Let me talk about the hearing itself.

I have come to the conclusion, reluctantly, that the Ethics Com-
mittee must be bifurcated, in a sense, that it is probably unfair to

Members of the committee as well as to Members who are accused

to have the matters investigated and then heard by the same Sena-

tors.

I must say that by the time we were through the Keating investi-

gation, to be perfectly honest about it, I had made up my mind

pretty well after listening to all those witnesses, attending all those

depositions, and interviewing each of the Senators as to who was

culpable and who was not.

And yet, at the conclusion of that very lengthy process, with sev-

eral million pages of documents, I sat where you gentlemen and
ladies sit now as a judge and listened to testimony for something
like 16 or 17 days. I was supposed to be impartial and listen to each
of the witnesses and come to a conclusion. That is very difficult. It

is a very unfair burden.
In addition to that, it puts a terrible burden on the six Members

of the committee. That is one of the reasons why people don't want
to serve on that committee.
So my suggestion is a very simple one. I think it is very work-

able. I would have the Ethics Committee do its preliminary in-

quiry, or investigation, and if its decides to go forward at that

point, then it—the committee with its special counsel—should act

as the House committee acts in an impeachment proceeding. It be-

comes, if you will, the presenter of fact, or if you wish, the prosecu-
tor.

I believe that the Senate, through its leadership, on an ad hoc

basis, whenever such a matter requires hearing—and there aren't

that many—should appoint six Members of the United States

Senate, three Republicans and three Democrats with a Chairman
and a vice chairman, who sit as a judicial panel and hear the evi-

dence.
That would be fair both to those that were accused and to the

Members of the Senate. The Ethics Committee on which I served
had to go through a series of very difficult matters over a period of
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6 or 7 years and many of us couldn't get off the committee because

nobody would come on the committee.
I would say to Bob Dole at the beginning of the session, "I would

really like to do something else for the next few years."
Bob said, "No, we need you on the committee. You are a former

Attorney General. You have been a lawyer. You have the experi-
ence."
So I sat there for a long, long time. That was very unfair to a

number of us to which that happened.
If you simply say to six Senators, "Look, whether you like it or

not, we are telling you that you are going to serve on this panel.
You are going to sit as a judge. You will probably do it only once in

your entire Senate career." I think that is fair.

Let me say that Senator Heflin, who has had extraordinary expe-
rience with the committee, has made the suggestion that that

panel be made up of—he also believes in bifurcation, as I do—re-

tired Senators and also made up of retired Federal judges. I totally

disagree with that. I believe that the Constitution, when it says
that we ought to be the judge of our own Members, means precise-

ly what it says. Although they would be acting in the nature of

masters, as in a court proceeding—and probably would be constitu-

tional—I think it loses what the founding fathers meant. They
wanted Members to sit and listen because they, after all, are in the

body and understand more than anyone what the ethics should be.

In addition to that, Mr. Chairman, let me say that I believe you
would have great difficulty in getting people to serve on those

panels. I will tell you, for instance, that now being engaged in the

private practice of law and being involved in other public interest

activities, I would be very hesitant to want to come up here and act
as a judge of someone who was presently in the Senate, maybe
somebody I had known. I think that would be very difficult. The
people you might be able to get to serve might be the people you
wouldn't want. I say that with all respect.
So Mr. Chairman, let me simply say that I believe that a first

order of business for the United States Senate is to straighten out
this ethics procedure. I have given you my suggestions and thank
you for the opportunity to testify.

I will be glad to take any questions you have on that or anything
else.

Chairman Boren. Thank you very much, Senator Rudman.
We are going to turn now to Congressman Jones, my colleague

from Oklahoma with whom it was such a great pleasure to serve
when he was here.

We're glad to have you.

STATEMENT OF MR. JAMES R. JONES, A FORMER REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OKLAHOMA
Mr. Jones. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. The feeling is

indeed mutual. It was great pleasure and privilege to serve with

you during the time I had in Congress.
Chairman Hamilton, Vice Chairman Domenici, and distinguished

Members of this committee, perhaps other than the ethics commit-
tees to which Senator Rudman referred, no other committee has as



much personal anguish ahead of it than this committee does be-

cause you're going to be touching some fundamental issues that
affect you and your colleagues.

Having said that, I have been out of Congress now 6 years with a

deep and passionate reverence for this institution, and have been

very disappointed and disturbed by the loss of confidence I find

across the country in the institution of Congress. Among my busi-

ness colleagues over the last few years, Congress has become irrele-

vant. They don't want to come to town. They don't want to come to

Washington because they feel they will hear the same old rhetoric

and no action.

Among people at large, there has been a loss of confidence be-

cause there are problems festering out there in the country and

they see a lot of debate and a lot of finger-pointing, but not much
action in Congress. So something must be done.
A few years ago, the National Academy of Public Administration

took on the issue of this deadlock between the Executive and Legis-
lative Branches and assembled a panel of very distinguished
former public servants in both the Executive and the Legislative
Branches. I had the privilege of chairing this particular panel.
We started out thinking it would be a relatively short exercise.

However, it lasted over 2 years. We didn't know what it was going
to result in. It resulted in the title of this book, which I would hope
could be submitted in the record, and which could also serve as my
written testimony. It is entitled, "Beyond Distrust." We found some
things that we didn't necessarily expect to find among Democrats
and Republicans that one of the major problems was this lack of

trust between the two branches of Government.
The lack of trust has been growing. Perhaps Democrats can say

that it started in the first year of the Reagan Administration with
a highly partisan approach to budget and economic matters. Re-

publicans can say that it started in Democratic leadership with

Speaker O'Neill, highlighting Social Security issues, but the fact of

the matter is that it escalated on a bipartisan basis over the decade
of the 1980s to the point that without some leadership coming
somewhere, the action in Washington, DC ground to a halt. In my
judgment, that created tremendous distrust in the country at large.

So the mere fact that this committee has been formed and has

begun hearings and the commitment that I sense is behind these

hearings, in my judgment, is the biggest step that we have seen in

the past dozen years to get the Government working again.
I won't go into all the recommendations of the NAPA panel that

are outlined in this book, but I would like to highlight just a few of
the findings and the recommendations.
Number one, this issue of partisanship and lack of trust has re-

sulted in the deterioration of informal contacts between the Execu-
tive and Legislative Branches. One of the things we recommended,
perhaps using as a model the administrative committee of the

courts, is to establish perhaps by statute an Executive/Legislative
convening office—a small office—to have ongoing staff and princi-
pal relationships and meetings between the two branches to outline
and designate and monitor broad public policy for a longer period
of time than just a year or two.
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We encouraged more staff-to-staff exchanges. Apparently there

were a lot more exchanges in the 1960s between Executive Branch

employees and the Legislative Branch than has occurred in recent

years.
Another thing we recommend is that the Government, the Con-

gress, reassess its particular role. One of the things the panel went
into was the view that perhaps Congress was micromanaging and
that in itself was bad. Among the case studies that we came out

with was that a lot of congressional micromanagement occurred be-

cause of abdication of administrative responsibilities by the Execu-
tive Branch.
So the Congress filled the void. In the process of doing that, in

our judgment, it diminished its broader role of overseeing policy, of

developing longer range policy, and therefore, even though it

stepped into a void, it was not necessarily good.
We suggested that Congress and the Government need to funda-

mentally reassess their roles. Perhaps, they should take a page
from what business is doing, particularly in the 1990s, as we view
this decade as being one of quality and value.

When I went to the American Stock Exchange—we are semi-gov-
ernment in a way. We are a self-regulatory organization, yet we
are a service organization. As most service organizations, they are

looking at quality, customer service, orienting their policies around

delivering—hopefully—100 percent quality service to their custom-
ers.

That same concept, in my judgment, can work for Congress and
can work for the Federal Government. So instead of evaluating

programs by how much money we're spending on programs and
how many people are in a department administering those pro-

grams, look at setting goals as to what those programs or policies
are intended to achieve, establish performance ratings as to each

step along the way as to whether those goals are being achieved,
and evaluate public policy from that perspective as opposed to just
the appropriating process or the number of bodies carrying that

out. You can do that with education programs or with any of the

programs.
So this quality customer orientation concept is another thing

that we recommended. I would strongly recommend that you look

at that.

We did have some concerns about the proliferation of committees
and staff in the Congress. For example, we conducted this 2-year

study by a case study method. We had 11 case studies. But in look-

ing at one narrow portion, surface transportation only, I think we
counted 41 committees and subcommittees in Congress that had
some piece of jurisdiction over that particular subject matter.

Nuclear waste had 14 committees and subcommittees in Con-

gress over that particular subject matter. The emergency prepared-
ness and disaster relief program has 25 committees and subcommit-
tees that have some jurisdiction over that policy. Clearly, that does

not develop a coherent longer range program that can be evaluated
if you are having that kind of proliferation of different groups look-

ing at it.

Furthermore, from an Executive point of view—and I am per-

haps more sensitive to this now than I used to be—it is terribly de-



bilitating and time-consuming to be going from subcommittee to

committee to subcommittee to committee and spending so much
time on preparing testimony and answering questions in a totally
incoherent way rather than actually trying to administer and de-

velop policy to recommend to the Congress.
So without getting into great detail, we recommend that this

committee or Congress seriously look at trying to streamline this. I

noticed in the paper today there is a debate—which I probably
should not get into—about select committees. I don't want to get
into the substance of it because I haven't studied it that much, but

clearly I think our panel believed that the temporary committees
should be temporary and that jurisdiction should be centered in

the permanent committees that have responsibility for developing
the laws and overseeing the administration of those laws.

In that connection, we touched on—some of these are personal
and some of them are panel views. The book will speak for the

panel views. But in that connection, we touched on issues that Sen-

ator Rudman brought up concerning the budget cycle. A number of

us believed that we have at least one too many cycles in developing

policy.
You have a budget cycle, an authorization cycle, and an appro-

priations cycle. They are very duplicative in many respects. At the

very least, it ought to be reduced to two. Some of us believe that

the permanent budget committees perhaps should not have the

present omnipresence that they have and perhaps should be leader-

ship committees that establish an overall budget at the beginning
and you get right into the administration or carrying out of that

budget program.
But in any event, there are at least one too many cycles in the

legislative process, a number of us believe.

Also looking at the budget cycle, we had a general consensus
that a 2-year budget cycle was a very important thing to look at.

The first year you establish the budget for the next 2 years. You
can fine-tune it the second year of a congressional session. But in

essence one of those 2 years should be devoted almost exclusively
to the oversight, the evaluation—the authorization, perhaps—of

the programs that you administer.
Those were some of the things that we felt were important for

Congress to look at. There are other recommendations which I

submit to you.
One of the business colleagues I was talking with over the last

few weeks had a comment to me, "The problem with Congress is

that it can't come to cloture on an issue. It expects us"—he was
talking about a particular business group—"to come to Congress
and work out with our adversaries"—whether labor or competitors
or whatever—"a compromise and then present it for them to basi-

cally stamp it."

He said, "It seemed to me in the previous years Congress came to

closure on these issues, didn't expect the outside groups to reach
the agreement, but basically looked at it from a broad public policy

point of view and came to a conclusion. That seems to be what is

missing."
Part of that, in my judgment, is due to the results of partisan-

ship, which has been the lack of desire and unwillingness to step
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out and take a bold position, and part of it is the process, the proce-
dures, and the overlapping jurisdictions.
So if this committee can come to grips with those things, you

truly will be doing a long-term service. This is the first time I

gather in nearly 50 years that this has been looked at since the

Monroney/Lafollette legislation. I truly commend you. Any way
that we or NAPA can help, we want to.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Jones is printed in the Appen-

dix.]

Chairman Boren. Thank you very much. We will put the report
into our record. It will serve as your full statement and addendum
to your statement. Thank you very much for the excellent sugges-
tions you have made.

Let me say that—trying to set a good precedent in terms of tem-

porary committees being temporary—this committee, of course, by
design, was given only a 1-year tenure. We must report back. We
hope to report back well before the year is up so that our col-

leagues will have a chance to act during this legislative year on our

proposals.
But I think that is a very important point to make. All too often,

those things that start out as temporary here always end up as per-
manent and we never see the end of them. That is an example we
hope to set in this committee as well.

Mr. Frenzel, we are very glad to have you with us. I miss you
very much. In many ways, we were permanent co-authors of each
other's legislation in companion pieces of legislation in the two
Houses. Many times I had that urge to pick up the telephone to
call you and ask you to introduce a companion bill on the House
side and missed the fact that you are not there.
We welcome you to the committee this morning.
Senator Domenici. Mr. Chairman, if I may, just before Mr. Fren-

zel begins I would like to say that the record should note that we
miss a lot of things with Bill's absence. I have observed today that
once again one of his marvelous "objects d'art" has been created at
the table here, for which he is so famous. We are pleased that he is

once again doing that for us.

Mr. Frenzel. I hope that can be submitted for the record and
added to the record.

[Laughter.]
Chairman Boren. We might submit it to the record for later

analysis and interpretation.
[Laughter.]

STATEMENT OF MR. BILL FRENZEL, A FORMER REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MINNESOTA
Mr. Frenzel. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and Mem-

bers of the committee. I am delighted to be able to come here at

your request and present some of my opinions, which are quite sub-

jective and are mine alone.
I have a statement, Mr. Chairman, which I would like to submit

for the record.
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Chairman Boren. Without objection, your prepared statement
will appear in the record.

Mr. Frenzel. Before I begin with my statement, I would like to

react to the statements of the other two in a very short manner.
First, Warren's statements about ethics I thought were very im-

portant. I would add that in addition to justice delayed, the price of

dealing with the Senate justice system is such that there is no jus-
tice. It costs more to go to the Senate Ethics Committee than it

does to have an extensive criminal case in District Court. You have
to do something about that. You can't lay that burden on people.
Then with respect to a comment they both made concerning 2-

year budgeting, I think that is worth the committee's very careful

examination. The two most successful summits that were complet-
ed were multi-year summits. They relieved a fair amount of stress

in the succeeding years. They caused some, too, but at least we
weren't going through the same routine year after year after year.
A final thought on the budget—because I knew these two gentle-

men would be discussing it and it is not part of my testimony pre-
sented to the committee—is that some of us still think a budget
resolution would be more meaningful if the President were put into

the process and had an opportunity to sign it. Perhaps that might
be more worthy of consideration now that Congress has a President
with which it feels more comfortable.
Mr. Chairman, I have divided my suggestions into three sections

in order of radicalness.

[Laughter.]
Mr. Frenzel. The first I call the Republic-savers; the second I

call the cost-savers; and the third I call the face-savers.

[Laughter.]
Mr. Frenzel. The first category is not going to save the Republic,

but I mention them because they are very hard to do, and certainly

Congress isn't going to want to do them. Item A is a list of constitu-

tional amendments: term limits, balanced budget amendment, and
line item veto.

I mention term limits particularly because I believe it is the only
change you will confront that has any likelihood of changing the
incentive systems in the Congress. The current incentive systems,
it seems to me, reinforce the status quo by rewarding conformity.
With that, I am going to pass because I suspect that amendments
are beyond your charter. I know very well they are beyond your
willingness.

[Laughter.]
Mr. Frenzel. Therefore, I will go to the second point, which is

that it would be nice if Congress included itself under its own laws.

It seems probably a minor thing in Congress—and I think it prob-

ably should be because I don't think any of you or the Congress
will act one bit different. Nobody in Congress wants to break the
law. Nobody in Congress, as far as I am concerned, does break the
law. But by exempting itself from statutes ranging from the FEC to

the labor standards law—as a recovering Member of Congress, I in-

clude myself in your numbers.
[Laughter.]
Mr. Frenzel. We look like fish to the public. The public believes

we are above them, not of them. It is our cherished thought in



12

these bodies that we call the Congress, that we are of the people.
That is the whole basis under which we serve.

I think it is the easiest thing in the world to do. I hope you will

do it.

The third one deals with legislative jurisdiction. In my opinion,
the most important thing that you need to do to make Congress
work well is to rearrange and rationalize legislative jurisdiction.

My statement lists a number of things that I think result because
of obsolete jurisdictional lines. Again, we look bad even when we
are doing our best.

However, I personally have broken my pick on these jurisdiction-
al rocks a number of times. I watched Martin, Obey, and Patterson
all die over some of those kinds of problems. I also know that while

many Members of Congress ran on change, the congressional appe-
tite for change is minuscule. The congressional appetite for juris-
dictional change is even less I think.

So one has to be very careful. We all want change and yet every
chairman and every committee is pledged to defend its turf to the

last drop of blood.

I hesitate to tell you to make sweeping perfect changes in juris-
diction. I suggest rather that you act where you can, where you can

get the agreement of chairmen, perhaps even making marginal
changes. But at least set the stage as best you can for what will

follow. I hope you would have some kind of committee that might
follow that would concern itself only with jurisdictional change.

I think if you can make these changes, you will make everything
else you do look pretty good.
Going into the second category, which I call cost-savers, it is as I

have suggested a trip through the congressional budget. It begins
with abolishing select committees. The House gave you a good run-

ning start on that last week.
I don't think I need to say any more. I believe that committee

staff should be reduced across the board. I remember the great

pledge of our Republican Senators when they assumed control back
in those halcyon days of yore in how they were going to reduce the

staff.

[Laughter.]
Mr. Frenzel. And I remember the great difficulty and the inabil-

ity in the long run to do it. So all I can say is that I think Congress
is looked on more and more as being a staff-dominated operation.
In addition, we are thought of as being rather expensive.

Thirdly, I am suggesting that you reduce subcommittees. We
have done some of that in the House. I heard Senator Domenici's
discussions in previous hearings here. I don't think we have done

enough and we certainly are not enforcing that which we have
done.

I suggest a cut in leadership staff. I don't expect any of you to

write profiles encouraging that effort, but it is something that
needs to be done. We elect many, many leaders, and then we give
all these leaders staffs. Maybe there ought to be one leadership
staff instead of a big handful of them.

I am suggesting you abolish associate staff. I believe that is un-

known in the Senate. I hope it is. But what it is is sort of an inden-

tured servant assigned specifically to Members but not coming out
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of either committee budgets or the Member's personal budgets. I

have referred to this as "the whipped cream on top of the icing on

top of the cake on top of the ice cream." They are extra, extra,

extra, extra. They are not needed.
If we need associate staff, then we should fire the committee

staff because we certainly don't need both.

[Laughter.]
Mr. Frenzel. I am suggesting also that you bring legislatively

mandated employees, that is, the statutory staff, under the same
annual scrutiny and authorization process as investigative staff. It

is roughly a similar amount of money. One we review very careful-

ly every year and one we simply let go and do not look at. That
means that our statutory staffs have become an entitlement. If

Congress believes that its staff needs to be an entitlement, then
there is something very sorry about the Congress.
We need to resurrect the House Inspector General. I don't know

who buried him, but I hope that you will be able to dig him up
somewhere along the line.

[Laughter.]
Mr. Frenzel. I am suggesting that we publish monthly in the

record all expenses of all Members in a reasonably organized
manner. I think some of the previous commissions and committees
have dealt with this question. We are able to furnish Members lists

of their expenses and we ought to be able to furnish it to the

public. At least in the House, we still make it very difficult for the

press to track this down.
I think we need to reduce the personal staff and expense limits. I

will let you be the judge of how much.
I don't think we should use the taxpayers' money for legislative

service organizations. In addition to the unseemliness of having
inside-outside lobbying groups acting together, it is a strain on
House budgets as Members say, "I need more personal staff money
because I have to give it to my legislative service organization."

I think we need to reform the franking privilege more. It is the
area in which Congress has done the most good in the last 4 years.
We have made enormous progress. However, I think it is not right
for the taxpayers to buy mailing lists to maintain them on comput-
ers and then to have Members write letters to people who have not
written to them explaining how wonderful the Member's service

has been over the years. I would like to see franking restricted to

responding to telephone calls and letters which constituents have
made to them.

I am getting radical again, but my next thought is to abolish
OTA. It is roughly the expense of a regular committee. It is avail-

able to very few Members. Most of us do not read its report.
I would like to reduce CRS. CRS does some wonderful things. On

the other hand, it is nearly as large in cost as all the investigative
staff of the House of Representatives. Which would you rather
have?

Finally, I am talking about GAO. Here we are into a $500 mil-

lion item. It has a lot of competence. It has no clear mission. It has

difficulty counting the beans in the jar if there are more than a
dozen.

[Laughter.]

65-689 -93-2
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Mr. Frenzel. I think we really need to take a look there to see if

we still want to devote all those resources to a watchdog with no
teeth.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I get to what I call the face- savers. They
are less important but they are easier to do and have in general
more than cosmetic value.

The first is a fairness problem. Bob Michel saw that one in enor-

mous detail. I am only going to comment on the fact that in the

House when I first came here we actually used to have debate and
we used to amend the bills. And we used to have amendments on
the floor, some of them even written on the floor. With the in-

creased use of suspension and closed rules, the debate is rather per-

functory in the House.
I think the House can tolerate a 5-minute rule, but it certainly

needs to broaden the scope of its debate. The suggestions for the

Oxford Union debate are interesting, but in my judgment they tend

to be rather academic and they lose the vitality that comes from
real floor debate when an amendment or a vote on an amendment
is going to follow next. That's when you need it.

My next thought is a business-like schedule. Some days we ad-

journ a few minutes after noon and some days we work all night.
We manage our Houses to meet the whimsies of all of our Mem-
bers, all 540 of them. We postpone; we pull off; we add on. I think a

business-like schedule reflects a business- like House and Senate. I

would like to think we have the capability to do that, and even to

get our Members home for dinner with their families occasionally.
I am not going to relate to ethics, but obviously both Houses

have to do something about it. My only comment is a personal

plea: draft no former Members to help you with your ethics. You're

going to have to send the patty wagon to get me.

[Laughter.]
Mr. Frenzel. Campaign finance laws. Do what you have to do

here. You won't do them with my approbation, probably, based on
what you did last year, but do not believe that in doing them you
are going to relieve the other tensions that relate to this commit-
tee.

Nobody is going to tell you that you have made the Congress
pure by changing the election laws. And nobody will tell you that

you are going to effect a great change because while I have been
here we have changed the election laws five times in major ways,
all of them in the 1970s. After the changes were made, all the same
folks got reelected the next election. So don't believe you are

changing much.
I would like to talk for a minute about perks because I think

they are important. Congress' normal reaction when confronted
with a perk thought is that it needs to pour ashes on its head. It

does not need to do that.

When there are perks that relate throughout the Government—
and here I am talking about thrift plans and pensions and parking
places and other things that you need to do your work—don't mess
with it unless you would mess with it for every other Government
employee or you would mess with it for every private employee.
On the other hand, when the perk is Congress-specific, such as

gyms and swimming pools and medical services and Congressional
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day care, then mark it. That is a simple, easy rule that you can use

for every darned one of them and you can stand up and solve them
as you go. You will have to make a different rule or reason for

each one, perhaps, but I think it is easy.
I have a section on salaries here, and I will recapitulate it sug-

gesting that any of you who aren't worth your salaries give them
back and don't mess with the other fellows' salaries.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I want to say that this is, as far as

I am concerned, the most important committee in the Congress
working this year. Even minor improvements are going to be big in

the grand scale of things because we have let conditions get to be

in such a state.

We don't have to live with sloppy organizations and closed rules

and overlapping jurisdictions and deficit spending and unreason-

able perks and exemptions from the law and a perverse incentive

system. They occurred because some among us wanted them and
the rest were tolerant of them, if not supportive.
The only way we can make them go away—and we know you

can't do it all in one lump; you will have to pick away at the prob-
lem—is for some group like this committee to stand up and say,
"We have had enough. We recommend this." Even if it is a modest

beginning, it will be a wonderful sign to the Congress and to all the

people watching you from the outside.

I would like to thank you all for your heroism. Having been on a

couple of these commissions in the past and had our wonderful
ideas indignantly rejected by either or both Houses, I know whai a

tough job it is and I know you will have few friends in the Con-

gress when you make your report.
Good luck.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Frenzel is printed in the Appen-
dix.]

Chairman Boren. Thank you very much.
When we are dining alone in our respective House and Senate

dining rooms, I hope the three of you will come and visit us and sit

down and talk with us.

The testimony this morning has been outstanding from all three

of you. I have been hearing comments on each side of me of appre-
ciation for what you have had to say and the directness with which

you said it.

I think we feel a great sense of optimism. I don't believe it is

false optimism or unfounded optimism the fact that in our first d&y
of hearings joint leadership of both Houses appeared. This is the

first time in 200 years that the joint leadership has appea.
before a joint committee and testified in a single day. The feedback
we have all received from Members of our two Houses after our

first day of hearings has been one of real excitement and interest

and a desire to be involved.

We feel good about this beginning. We have a commitment to

this process and I think we have the best chance we have ever had.

I think the actions in the House—whether one agrees with them
completely or not on the select committees—indicates a new sensi-

tivity to the membership also to really begin to tackle this prob-
lem.
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We are going to move very quickly. I want to ask but one ques-
tion and I will be very brief. I would like the three of you to com-
ment on this. Some of you have already done so indirectly.

I have had a theory for some time that Congress had diminished
itself by burdening itself with too large a staff and too many com-

mittees; 299 committees and subcommittees. I made the radical

statement when we started that I didn't think we needed more
than 50.

But I think what happens is—and Congressman Jones touched

upon this—that number one, when we bog ourselves down with so

many committees and subcommittees, many of which are unneces-

sary; the average Senator serves on 12; we lose our focus; we lose

our ability to focus on the big problems; we become very, very frag-
mented. We have made work of subcommittees created with three
staffers. Those three staffers have to prove that they are needed
and they come up with a reason to hold hearings, come up with
bills that are introduced, and then you have to hire the extra

people to answer the mail about the bills and the hearings that are

therefore generated, plus all the time that it takes.

The other problem is that it becomes impossible for the Execu-
tive Branch to relate. I know that when I was a governor and I

wanted to solve a problem I used to call in the six or eight or ten

members of the Legislature from the relevant committees who
were working on an issue. If it was education, you would bring in

the Education Committee leaders, and so on.

You could then sit down around the table and reach a consensus
and have a real impact and influence from the legislative body. But
when you have—as was said in one case study—40 committees and
subcommittees with some jurisdiction over an issue—the President
of the United States can't sit down and have that kind of dialogue
with 80 or 90 people that you could have with six or eight or ten

and really get input from the leadership in the key areas of Con-

gress.
I wonder if you agree with the general concept that we should

set as one of our goals reasonable reductions in the numbers of

committees and subcommittees, and therefore reasonable reduc-

tions in the staffs thereof as well, in order that we might enhance
our influence, really enhance the strength of Congress in terms of

formulating real policy for the country, and also having more of a

partnership in terms of being able to impact Executive Branch de-

cisions as well.

I would like to go down the table and ask you to comment on
that question.
Mr. Jones. Senator Boren, I think you have summarized it and I

would say ditto to your remarks.
What the appropriate level is, I wouldn't begin to speculate, but I

think one of the most important things you can do is also some-

thing I believe the National Academy of Public Administration is

about to study, and that is the jurisdictional relationship between
the Executive and Legislative Branches. There ought to be an

alignment of that jurisdiction. I think both branches of Govern-
ment would be a lot more effective.

So I think there are too many. Nobody likes to touch that, but I

have had to do that in the private sector. The fact of the matter is
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that there are a lot of things that are make-work, that are micro-

management, that are minutia that are being studied by Congress
to justify the existence of a particular panel that really gets away
from the broad picture.
The American people are the customers. They are the consum-

ers. They are the citizens. They want to know where we're going,
how we rate where we are in getting there, and that is the meas-
urement they are looking for. I don't think they are getting it.

Therefore, what you're suggesting is absolutely on target.
Chairman Boren. Thank you very much.
Senator Rudman?
Mr. Rudman. I think Jim has put his finger on it in terms of the

alignment between the Executive Branch and the Legislative
Branch. There is no alignment. There is a proliferation and it is an

upside down pyramid. I think if you're going to do it you have to

draw very tight jurisdictional lines and the leadership is just going
to have to get tough and say, "This is what we're going to do," and
eliminate the duplication.

I would like to make just one point. I am sure that most of you
know this—maybe some of you don't—but if you want to really
have an eye and ear opener, sit down with a person you respect a

great deal—say, from the Pentagon, a member of the Joint Chiefs

or one of the members of the Joint Staff and ask them to tell you
how they feel about dealing with the United States Congress.

It is not that they have contempt for the process. They are very

patriotic people. They would like to work with the Congress. But it

becomes such a burden to them that they find in some cases very
senior general officers are spending three-fourths of their time

dealing with the United States Congress.
That is absolutely wrong and the way to cure it is to tighten ju-

risdiction.

Chairman Boren. Thank you very much.
Mr. Frenzel?
Mr. Frenzel. Mr. Chairman, I agree with your statement whole-

heartedly.
Again, I go back to my testimony and suggest that some caution

is needed. When Senator Domenici asked the House minority
leader whether he was going to go along with all the wonderful ju-

risdictional changes, I think you could say that at best the response
was delphic. You are not going to be able to rely on the leadership.

They inevitably are going to have to be a few paces behind you on
this matter.
But I think if you do it with care you are not going to eliminate

all of the useless subcommittees. I think you can make some real

improvement but you will have to be very careful politically to be

counselling along the way and not wind up as most of your prede-
cessors have with a dead body for a report.
Chairman Boren. But I wonder if in some way, if we're going to

move on subcommittees it might be easier, in a sense, to move
rather broadly as opposed to picking and choosing a few that you
do away with.
Mr. Frenzel. It might be. We have about 160 great targets for

you in the House.

[Laughter.]
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Chairman Boren. Thank you all very much.
Chairman Hamilton?
Chairman Hamilton. Thank you, gentlemen, for your testimony

today. It has been specific, realistic, and really very helpful to us.

Let me ask a question on committee jurisdictions.
Bill, you commented on this briefly. If I recall, your comment

was to do what you can.

One of the judgments we have to make here down the road is not

only what we think is desirable for this institution, but as you very
well know you have to get a little over half the votes in both insti-

tutions. So the question becomes not just what we happen to think
is desirable, but it is also what we can get through and what is fea-

sible. That is the political judgment that has to be made.
I would like to ask your political judgment about this question of

committee jurisdiction.
Is this a matter that is so tough and so sensitive and so difficult

in your view that we ought to back away from it? Or should we hit

it head on?
We all know that if you are establishing the jurisdictions of the

committees—I speak of the House now, but I suspect it is true of
the Senate—you would not draw those jurisdictions as they are

today if you started, as the lawyers say, de novo.
How tough a problem is this? Is this something that we ought

to

Mr. Frenzel. I think for one bite it is an insurmountable, indi-

gestible problem. I think if you asked a bunch of experts to come
and make modern committee jurisdictional lines with an eye to

what Jim suggested, conforming somewhat to the Executive, you
would probably want a Health Committee and an Environment
Committee and an Energy Committee—none of which we have at
the moment—you might want to realign a number of the other
committees. I don't think you can do that in one bite.

I think you are going to have to take a smaller step. Perhaps you
might even suggest some kind of long term target to which you are

moving and try to take some of the worst case problems that are
real problems at the moment and try to overcome them.

If you do a perfect job, you will probably wind up with the people
on this committee voting for the report and almost nobody else.

Mr. Rudman. I don't fully agree with that. I think that the last

part of v/hat Bill Frenzel said is probably the way to approach. You
have to attack the genesis of the problem that creates the resist-

ance, and that is obviously positioned on committees. It is power.
People in Congress don't like to give up position or power.
How do you deal with that? In my sense, you deal with that in a

phased way. You say, "Over a 6-year period we are going to reach
this target." Attrition will take care of some of the resistance the

way the turnover has been occurring here.
So it seems to me—and I have always thought that if you really

wanted to do this, you take the most egregious problems and you
deal with them over the first couple of years and you phase it so

that by year number seven you have cut the subcommittee struc-

ture to a point that is more rational in terms of an interlocking
jurisdiction aligned with the Executive Branch.
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So I agree pretty much with that approach, but I think you
ought to do it. I think you ought to cast it in concrete and try to

get support for it. It is a lot easier to get people to support some-

thing that is going to happen 2 years from now than something
that is going to happen tomorrow, but it is going to sneak up and
bite them. You ought to be there with the teeth.

Mr. Jones. I tend to agree with both of the statements, except
that I would take the biggest bite that you think you can possibly

take, and then I would probably have a phased-in program. Re-

forming Congress I think would be no different from what I'm sug-

gesting on developing public policy. You set a long-term goal and

you have measurements along the way. I would take as big a bite

as you could in the first step of that journey.
I think there are some fundamental differences in the country

now that didn't exist a year ago or 6 years ago. The election I think

spoke very loudly for the desire to change things, to break the grid-

lock, to reform. Businesses have been doing it now. Business was
no different than Government. It was bloated, non-competitive. It

was not seeing the real world. But in the last 2 or 3 years Ameri-
can business substantially has changed its own internal houses.

They have reformed. It has been very painful, but they have done

it, and I think there is major support in the business community.
The public is there. And you also have a lot of new Members who

don't have that stake in the power that Warren was talking about.

I think you probably have the most optimal time now than you
have had in a decade or more. Take the biggest possible bite now.
Chairman Boren. Thank you very much.
Senator Domenici?
Senator Domenici. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you to all three of you. I truly thought your testimony

was excellent for this committee. You give us a little more hope,
even as you suggest that we have severe limitations. To see people
with your experiences interested enough in our institution to come
up here and tell us to try again helps me immensely.

Frankly, I think there are specific suggestions within your testi-

mony that we ought to look at, and I'm sure we will.

First, let me talk about overlapping jurisdictions and the like

and suggest that sometimes they are not so bad, although I am a
staunch advocate of trying to get them in line. Let me tell you that

about an hour ago it was announced that the GDP grew at 3.8 per-
cent. That was good. Frankly, it was because we had some conflict-

ing jurisdictions—maybe even what people call gridlock. We didn't

do a lot of stupid things in the past year and the economy is recov-

ering without us.

So in many respects, we ought not to be thinking that Congress
can fix everything. I think 3.8 percent growth at this point is

pretty good, considering what has been said over the last couple of

years.

Having said that, I see a Member of the United States Senate—I

wouldn't dare speak about the House—after they're here about 6

years—Senator Rudman, I think you are rather unique. So I don't

think you have gone this way, but I think most Senators—maybe
even this Senator—get to a point where being a Senator turns out
to be much more than focusing on legislation and oversight. It
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seems that it takes on a life of its own as if there are 100 positions

up here that are supposed to be doing much, much more than what
the Constitution created us to do.

We get so much on our platter that we really begin to think

things that are not very important in the scheme of things are very
important because they work to our advantage. We made the point
with our constituents that we are far more than just citizen legisla-
tors.

One of my twin little girls said to me—I was trying to get her to

listen to me instead of watching some early television—she turned
around and said, "Daddy, you is no king, you is just a Senator."

[Laughter.]
Senator Domenici. That is a pretty good summary of what I am

saying.
Don't you think that if we streamlined jurisdiction so that be-

tween the White House and the Congress, and between committees

up here and between staff, we knew our jobs were much more pre-
cise legislatively might have a lot to do with us sticking to that in-

stead of needing this total array of activities and multiplicity of

subcommittees that we must attend and beyond—don't you think
that we could create a new kind of culture if we started doing that?
Mr. Rudman. I certainly think, speaking to the Senate, that is

true. I always used to feel a bit inadequate when I would go to a
conference with Chairman Natcher of the Appropriations Commit-
tee. He knew everything about every program under his jurisdic-
tion. He knew it cold. And most of his Members knew it cold or at

least they had it divided.

We would sit there as Senators with our staffs behind us who
were supposed to know, but didn't know half as much as he knew.
Of course, he had been doing it for 40 years so he had a long time
to learn. Nonetheless, he had limited jurisdiction and he cared
about those things.

In the Senate, the multiplicity of some people now carrying five

committees and numbers of subcommittees is caused by the over-

lapping jurisdiction. If the overlapping jurisdiction did not exist,

then of course the problem would go away because you would be
able to be more specific.
Now there are some Members here that I know have tended to

specialize in certain things. But in order to do that, they have had
to neglect other assigned responsibilities which don't get dis-

charged. Thus, essentially you don't really do the job very well.

I see my great friend for many years has just come in, Senator

Pryor. He has carved out an area that he is concerned about. Any-
body who has been reading the papers for the last 5 years or

watching television knows that he is concerned about the cost of

drugs. That is a matter he would probably like to spend three
times as much time on, but with four other committees he can't

possibly do that.

I would also make one other very brief comment. You talked
about Senators doing many things that they really ought not to

have to do. Of course, the whole area of campaign finance is one

you will have to address. It takes too much time, particularly for

people from large States.
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But I will give you another one. I don't know how you deal with
this, but there was a time when the constituent service activities of

the Members of the Senate were not nearly as extensive as it is

now. But now it is not just a question of many of your colleagues
and my former colleagues doing the constituent service that they
are required to do because people are coming out and asking them.

They are going out to build political bases and essentially selling it

through all sorts of conferences that cost all kinds of money.
They are all wonderful ideas, but whatever happened to the idea

of coming here to be a legislator, to debate, and to make policy?
You have 100 percent of your time, and I believe 80 percent of it

around here is consumed by things other than what the founding
fathers really felt we were all going to do.

That is my answer to your question.
Senator Domenici. I saw one once where—at least I got a memo

on it—one Representative was travelling around in the District in
a van that had markings on it to have your blood pressure taken.
Inside of it was all the equipment to make sure that every constitu-
ent that had their blood tested then got appropriately put into the
mail bank. Then a personal letter came forth telling the constitu-
ent they were very glad they were in good health.

[Laughter.]
Mr. Rudman. You shouldn't talk about that. You will see a pro-

liferation of those vans next year.
[Laughter.]
Senator Domenici. Could I ask the two Members who have

served at length on the Budget Committee, there will be all kinds
of suggestions about these processes—which work and which don't
work? First of all, I don't think we have arrived at a point in time
that we can get the deficit under control without some kind of en-
forceable budget targets, goals, or practices.

I also believe that we could greatly streamline and eliminate a
lot of duplication if we just had appropriating and budgeting for 2

years and did it 1 year in the Congress and you don't do any of
that the second year, but do something else. At least then you
wouldn't be doing duplicative things every year. Even authorizing
you wouldn't do every year, but every 2 years. You would then
have a year where you wouldn't do anything but financial matters.
What do you think about that as a streamlining of the operating

of Congress?
Mr. Jones. I had commented that I think the 2-year budgeting

cycle with 1 year devoted to the budgeting and the other year de-
voted primarily to the oversight of how it is administered is the

right way to go.
I also think that you could streamline the budget process. One

suggestion has been made that you have the leadership committee
of perhaps the chairmen and ranking Members of the major com-
mittees of appropriations and taxing, et cetera, be the Budget Com-
mittee, and that you eliminate one step and go right into the proc-
ess.

Those are things that can be done. I think the gimmicks—and I

don't mean them as gimmicks because I think they were well-in-
tentioned—things like Gramm-Rudman, et cetera—were more in
the breach than in the execution. So those kinds of things have to
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be avoided. If you're going to set targets, they have to be met in

order to instill confidence.
Whether line item veto—I don't think you need to go amending

the Constitution all the time, but you have a very easy way of

amending the Budget Act and have a recision that if the Congress
doesn't by a certain vote—it could be 60 percent or whatever—
override the President's veto, then the President's line item veto

stays in effect or recision stays in effect.

Those kinds of things would help to strengthen the budget proc-
ess.

Mr. Frenzel. Senator, I have already suggested that I think 2

years is a good idea. The budget process is a mean, tough, and hard

job and largely unproductive. There is no point in doing it twice if

it can be done once. To me, it makes a lot of sense to look at it

every 2 years because in the end you have to make an arrange-
ment with the Executive Branch, whether doing it through vetoes

or simply through an informal negotiation.
If you can reduce that to 2 years, I think it is an enormous ad-

vantage.
Senator Domenici. But when I use the term "budget" I mean ap-

propriation and budgeting. You are all three addressing it.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Boren. Thank you very much.
Let me say to my colleagues and apologize because of our time

constraints this morning. Chairman Hamilton and I were just visit-

ing and in the next hearings that we have—if those Members who
will not have a chance to ask questions today are present at our
next hearing, we will begin not with the Chairs or the vice chair-

men, but with the Members of the committee in order of appear-
ance at our next hearing to make sure that we more fairly allow

all Members to ask questions.
Mr. Dreier?
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I will be very brief because I do want some of my other col-

leagues to have a chance to ask questions before we adjourn.
I do thank all of you for your very helpful testimony. It is diffi-

cult to outdo Bill Frenzel with sweeping specific proposals, but I

am going to try for a moment and see if I can get your reaction. It

demonstrated to me that we can get recommendations not just
from people like you, who are expert having served here in the

Congress, but by people who observe this institution from afar.

Bill, you talked about the need to force Congress to live within

the regulations which we impose upon the private sector. We know
that as we look at the floor schedule for next week in the House we
are going to be looking at a number of mandates which this Ad-
ministration is looking to impose. Mandated family leave and a

number of other sweeping proposals are before us.

When I said, as I began looking at this committee, that I would
like to see Congress live within the guidelines that are proposed by
the Congress imposed on the American people, my father looked to

me—my father is not terribly active politically. He is a Republican
who makes contributions and thinks he has made his ultimate sac-

rifice by having his son serve in the Congress. But I got a response
from him.



23

He said, "David, that is not enough. You should require that

Congress live for 1 year with whatever regulation you are consider-

ing promulgating on the American people. Only when you decide
that it is a very helpful, worthwhile, efficient, positive regulation
should you then impose it on us."

That was simply my attempt to outdo you, Bill. Do you want to

respond to that?
Mr. Frenzel. Not a bad idea, Congressman. I suspect it will not

draw a majority vote around here, but I think the raising of the

point reinforces what we're all discussing. It is not a bad idea.

Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Boren. Thank you very much.
Mr. Emerson?
Mr. Emerson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I, too, will be brief.

I think you have all three given outstanding testimony that is

going to be very helpful to the committee.
Not a lot has been said about the ombudsman role that Congress

plays by any of the three of you, although you have alluded to it

and made some suggestions that we should return to basics and be

legislators and get out of some of the other types of activities in

which we are involved. I think that is something that this commit-
tee should focus on because the distractions that we have of every-
thing other than legislative are great and monumental.

If any of you would care to comment on that, I would welcome it.

Mr. Rudman. In my answer to Senator Domenici, I certainly did

not mean to imply that the legislative role did not include that. As
a matter of fact, I believe there are two precise roles that the Con-

gress has, constitutionally and traditionally. One is to set policy

through the passing of legislation, and the second is to ensure that
its intent is carried out by the Executive Branch of the Govern-
ment.

I don't think with the proliferation of committees, with all the

things that everybody does, that some of the most important over-

sight gets done. It gets started but it doesn't get finished.
Mr. Emerson. Senator, I wasn't referring to oversight. I was re-

ferring to the ombudsman role of helping people solve their Social

Security problems with a Federal agency.
Mr. Rudman. With respect, if you go back and read history, you

will find that that is the true role—one of the roles—of the Mem-
bers of the House of Representatives, who did it extraordinarily
well until about the middle 1950s, at which point the Senate got
into the act. Now it is all proliferated.

My own point of view is that—with respect—too much time and
money is spent on that function in essentially soliciting people to

come to get help rather than truly dealing with that man or that
woman who has a terrible problem with the VA or with disability.

People have legitimate problems, but we are now in the business—
at least some are—of soliciting that kind of work to build political
base.

I think that is wrong.
Mr. Frenzel. If I had gone into all the exquisite detail I would

have liked to have gone into, I would ban the use of taxpayer
money to pay anyone who has the title of caseworker in his job de-
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scription or as press secretary or press assistant. I think those are

terrible aberrations of what your job is.

I am with the framers. I think you should lay down your plow,
ride to the seat of Government, enact just laws, and then go home.

If people come to you with problems, yes, you have to help them
if you have the capability. However, if you reduce the amount of

staff, particularly staff in home districts, the problem will solve

itself. And there may be other ways to solve it.

But clearly much of what Members of Congress do is self- gener-
ated work, undertaken mainly for political base-building reasons.

Mr. Jones. I take a slightly different point of view. I think the

oversight and the ombudsman roles do have a connection. When I

came to Congress in 1972, there was a strong feeling in this coun-

try that the bureaucracy had become so distant from the people
that there was truly a loss of confidence in Government in general.
At least on the House side, I believe responding to those individual

concerns and needs and making Government work for those people
instilled a sense of confidence.

I think that is still a very important role, particularly on the

House side and less so on the Senate side. But if you get back to

your role—now my board of directors type of role—of setting broad

policy goals and measurement of those goals, and letting the Amer-
ican people know what they should expect, I think you are going to

reduce a lot of the case work, if you will.

Chairman Boren. Thank you very much.
Again, because of our time constraints, Mr. Gejdenson will get

the last word.
Let me say to my colleagues that are here who have not had a

chance to ask questions that we will submit those questions for the

record. I hope that our witnesses would be willing to provide writ-

ten answers for us.

Also let me say to the panel and to my colleagues, I hope that

the three of you would be willing to continue to advise us, give

your thoughts, and give us feedback as we begin to look at specific
recommendations that we're examining.
Mr. Frenzel. If you promise to listen with the same inattention

as you did when I was in Congress
[Laughter.]
Mr. Rudman. Mr. Chairman, if I might, I would hope that Sena-

tor Pryor's staffperson would get a copy of my testimony because
he went through the same experience on the Ethics Committee
that I did. We served on it together for our entire time here, except
for the last few months. I would hope that he would—he is an

expert and he would probably understand those issues.

Chairman Boren. Thank you very much.
Mr. Gejdenson?
Mr. Gejdenson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Bill, how long did you serve in the Congress?
Mr. Frenzel. I served for 20 years. I did not leave before my

time.

[Laughter.]
Mr. Gejdenson. Senator, in Senator Mitchell's testimony the

other day, he indicated that one of the problems he has is in trying
to bring a bill to the Senate floor he had at least six instances—
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maybe it was even more—where cloture has to be voted before he
can move to the next step. His proposal was to move it to two in-

stances.

Of course, the battle here is in the Senate as well as some of the
debates in the House. On one side, the minority says that it needs
more rights and more time. On the other side, the majority says it

needs to get the job done and needs to get the bill moved forward
so the Executive Branch can act on it.

Now, having left the institution, would you find it too much a
restriction on the minority if on the Senate side—and while this is

not a mirror-image problem on the House side, there are similar
concerns with the Rules Committee from minority Members.
Mr. Rudman. I have read the testimony and with due respect to

my great friend, Bob Dole, I agree with George Mitchell. I think

you can have fewer obstructions in the road and still protect the

minority. I think it has really reached the point where—George
Mitchell put it very well in a program I watched recently. He said

that in the Senate it was intended to make it very difficult to make
bad things happen. But at the same time, it made it very difficult

to make good things happen.
I think it can still be difficult, but not as difficult. I have many

times watched a number of procedural road blocks stretch the Sen-
ate's business out for 7 or 8 days, and frankly one or two votes on
cloture on a filibuster on a motion to proceed would have sufficed.

So it really becomes almost a game.
I do agree with him on that point, although not on everything he

said.

Mr. Gejdenson. To one of the debates that was mentioned here
earlier—and the people talk about in the House—everybody is

dying for this kind of hard-line—they want a nine-to-five job, yet
they run for the House and the Senate.

My instincts have always been that it is that much more difficult

to get it done if you give those parameter of hours. Just like negoti-

ating a business deal, the guys on Wall Street sitting down and
buying and selling major corporations don't say, "Okay, it is 5:05. I

guess it is time to catch the 5:15 home."
One of the things that we have to accept and stop demeaning to

the public is that at some point you have to get physical exhaus-
tion and time pressure in there and you sit in the room. Both sides

of the table believe in what they're fighting for and you're going to

go down to the wire to get the agreement. If you try to do it nine-

to-five you will just stretch it out forever.
Am I wrong on that?
Mr. Jones. No, I agree with you. I don't think you can run a leg-

islative body on a train schedule. I think the question may be—
there can be a little bit more orderliness in the process than that
which exists now. For example, the filibusters are done too often
on too ridiculous issues. In the House you are kept perhaps too

long and away from your families on things that are not that im-

portant.
Part of this, again—and those of you who know me from my past

time—I am a big believer in bipartisanship and that you really do
need to try to reduce that distrust among parties. I think a lot of

this. If you can break down those barriers and let the minority
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know that they are a part of it and will have a part of it, those

kinds of things will solve themselves. If you can't, then the majori-

ty has to make the thing run. You have to do what is necessary.
Mr. Frenzel. I agree with that, Congressman Gejdenson. Mem-

bers of Congress are all volunteers. There are no draftees. If there

is work to be done, they stay as long as is necessary to get the job
done.

But I think when you see the sharp variations in Tuesday ad-

journing at 1:00 p.m. and Wednesday staying until 10 p.m., you
wonder about who is running the railroad.

Mr. Gejdenson. I am sure that to the outside that looks bad, but

the realities is oftentimes that that time between 1 o'clock and the

next day is used in two or three Members sitting down and work-

ing out the differences, or the staff drafting the bill. If you stayed
there in session that night until 6:00, you still wouldn't be ready
until the next morning.

I think we have to stop kidding ourselves on where the problems
are, from my perspective. It may be more humane that when you
are done at 1:00, rather than saying that we have this nine-to-five

schedule to keep, that you shut the session down at 1:00 so that

you can focus on your committee work, or your oversight work.

Yes, indeed, there are some nights—as I was walking out one

morning at 7:00 in the morning to go to one of my kid's soccer

games—you are going to have to come back at 1:00 in the after-

noon.
Mr. Frenzel. I can see the point, but I still believe that there is

a terrible sloppiness in our system, and particularly in terms of

notice to the Members as to when they might need to be there. I

think it is unnecessary, but the gentleman is correct. In the end,

you have to do what you have to do.

Chairman Boren. This has been an excellent session. We want to

thank all of you. As I said, we will begin with other Members of

the committee. The Chairs will defer questioning in our next ses-

sion until other Members have had an opportunity to question.
We will meet next Tuesday at 106 Dirksen to hear sitting Mem-

bers of the Senate who wish to give testimony followed by Thurs-

day morning on the House side to hear sitting Members of the

House who wish to give testimony.
I thank my colleagues. This has been a very, very beneficial ses-

sion.

[Whereupon, at 10:35 a.m., the committee was adjourned to re-

convene at the call of the Chair.]
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The Committee did not receive permission to reprint the book
Beyond Distrust Building Bridges Between Congress and the
Executive which is a report by a panel of The National Academy of

Public Administration; however, the book is available through the
National Academy of Public Administration, 1120 G Street, Suite

850, Washington, DC 20005. (202) 347-3190. The Committee did
receive permission from Mr. James Jones to reprint his statement
as the Chairman of the panel .

Statement of the Panel Chair

James R. Jones

The American system of government has tremendous strength and
much to be proud of. It continues to serve as a model for countries around
the world. Yet some of the major issues facing this country are not beine

addressed. Part of the reason is the deadlock that exists between Congress
and the Executive Branch. Struggling in a climate of partisanship and

distrust. Congress and the Executive Branch often appear paralvzed. locked

in a permanent political standoff. More often they relate to each other as

adversaries, not as responsible partners in governing. Policy makers in both

branches are frustrated. So are the American people.
The National Academy's Panel on Congress and the Executive was

charged with recommending ways to strengthen congressional-executive working

relationships in order to improve the management and implementation of

programs of vital concern to the American people. I was pleased to be

called to serve as chair of this panel. When 1 became a member of the

House of Representatives in 1973. I arrived with the strong sense that gov-
ernment had become insensitive and unresponsive to the public

—to the very
citizens it was supposed to serve. Despite the commitment and determined

efforts of many of us to make improvements—Republicans and Democrats
alike—the task is still incomplete.

In considering what Congress and the Executive Branch might do to

strengthen the management and implementation of public programs, the

panel commissioned and reviewed 10 case studies—spanning domestic, de-

tense, and international policy issues—of detailed congressional interven-

/

(27)



28

BEYOND DISTRUST

tion in public management operations. The panel is a bipartisan group of

some of the most experienced and thoughtful men and women in this coun-

try. It has used its own broad experience in service to the government to

draw conclusions and recommendations from the case studies and the wider

political context.

At the outset, we came to this study with a number of deeply held

convictions, strong feelings, and high ideals that were by no means alike.

Some of us believed that Congress was an institution in trouble: others

believed the same about the Executive Branch: others the entire political

system. Some of us believed that Congress micromanaged the Executive

Branch to the point of near paralysis. Others believed neither Congress nor

the President exercised sufficient oversight of federal programs. Still oth-

ers pointed to the multiple congressional committees exercising manage-

ment oversight over a single department. Despite our numerous differences,

we constantly returned to the theme of collapsing trust between the branches.

We used the case studies—covering a range of diverse and complex policy

and management issues—to test our preconceptions, anchor our delibera-

tions, and raise critical issues. This report represents the panel's fundamen-

tal consensus. Nevertheless, the controversial and complex nature of the

topics under study is evident in the inclusion in the report of additional and

qualifying views by three panel members.

While the panel is not unanimous on every aspect of this report, what

we found surprised us all. The panel concludes that, contrary to widely

held views, difficult situations were often improved as a result of congres-

sional intervention. Although Congress does, at times, interfere with the

Executive Branch's management of programs for parochial or political rea-

sons, the criticism of congressional micromanagement can be easily over-

stated. Even so. in the panel's judgment, neither Congress nor the Execu-

tive Branch is strengthened institutionally by congressional intervention.

Congress is weakened because its intervention in details (1) decreases

attention to broad policy making and (2) risks its capacity for appropriate,

systematic, and uncompromised oversight. The Executive Branch is weak-

ened because its differences with Congress and its sometime refusal to

adhere to congressional directives all but impel Congress to intervene at the

administrative level. When Congress and the President conflict over poli-

cies and programs, executive agencies can be caught in the cross fire, mak-

ing it difficult for them to propose solutions or comply with congressional

guidelines. But whether caught in a policy dispute, a program breakdown,

or a network of conflicting interests, when the Executive Branch cannot

meet its responsibilities in accordance with congressional expectations, the

vacuum will somehow be filled. In the cases under study, it was filled by

Congress.
The outneht confrontation and increasingly competitive relationship
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between the two branches has a high cost: a political system more and

more unresponsive to national problems and unaccountable to the American

people for addressing those problems. The thrust of this report is that

neither branch fulfills its promise—both branches urgently need to adapt

their behavior and their institutions to address critical demands.

We recommend a period of renewal and reform to move both branches

bevond distrust. Stronger bridging mechanisms are needed to increase un-

derstanding and communication between the branches and to improve re-

sponsiveness to the public. For example, we recommend a joint legislative-

executive conference: staff-to-staff working groups: and performance-based,

citizen/customer- oriented demonstrations.

Each branch must have appropriate internal capacity to engage the

other. For example, we recommend that, if the Executive Branch upgrades

its managerial systems and provides Congress with performance-oriented

management information. Congress should be willing to support such ef-

forts and to engage in appropriate, performance-oriented oversight. If the

President structures a presidential agenda of national needs and goals, he

should ensure that bipartisan congressional leadership is consulted in defin-

ing these issues and problems. In turn. Congress must have the organiza-

tional capacity to independently evaluate and modify any such presidential

agenda and then act on it constructively. Congress must also be organized
so that constructive oversight is possible

—
yet the last major congressional

committee restructuring occurred more than 45 years ago.

New attitudes and new devices are urgently needed in this critical

relationship. We know that improved relations between Congress and the

Executive Branch offer only one source for solutions to America" s prob-

lems. Yet the panel believes that new approaches must be tried—and soon—
if our political system is to retain the confidence of the American people
and respond effectively to pressing national and international needs.

Many people contributed to this report. The staff who directed the

study
—Bob Gilmour. Alexis Halley. and Roger Sperry—deserve special

thanks for their sustained commitment throughout two years of effort. I

also want to thank members of the panel who gave so freely of their time and

talents to deliberate on such a controversial and difficult subject. I hope our

conclusions and recommendations will spur much needed action by key policy

makers—to beein buildina better bridges between the branches.
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ADDENDUM TO THE HEARING RECORD FOR
HONORABLE JAMES R. JONES

BEFORE THE
JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

JANUARY 28, 1993

I serve as a co-chair of a non-profit, non-partisan
organization, The Institute for Confidence in the Congress,
which was created to address the problem of our country's loss
of confidence in their Congress. The address and telephone
number of the Institute are: 601 13th Street, NW, Suite 1150
South, Washington, D.C. 20005; 202-393-0091.

The Institute has assembled a group of 15 noted
academicians, one in each of the major media markets around
the country. They will help distinguish between legitimate
and illegitimate criticism of the Congress. These professors
are also willing to help the American people better understand
the function and role of the Congress in our government.

As part of the Institute's work, it has identified a

study which shows the importance of a nation's confidence in
their Congress. The study was conducted by Arthur Miller,
Professor of the University of Iowa. Professor Miller
concluded that "low confidence in one's government seemed to
be directly correlated to a citizenry which shirks its civic
responsibilities, such as paying their taxes."

The Institute looks forward to working with the Joint
Committee on the Organization of Congress as it attempts to
improve the functioning of the legislative branch of our
government. I understand that Co-chairman Lee Hamilton has
contacted the Institute for Confidence in the Congress and
that they are conducting an inquiry for him. Please feel free
to contact the Institute again if we can be of any further
assistance. Other co-chairs of the Institute are Dr.
Cornelius Kerwin, Dean of the School of Public Affairs at
American University; Thomas J. Murrin, Dean of the School of
Business Administration at Duquesne University; and Andrew E.

Manatos, member of the Board of Directors of the Committee for
Citizen Awareness.
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Bill Frenzel, Guest Scholar

The Brookings Institution

January 27, 1993

Testimony to Joint Committee on the Organization of the Congress

Mr. Chairman:

Thank you for allowing me to express some personal opinions about how this

distinguished Committee should proceed. I congratulate the Committee, and especially

its founders, for rushing in where angels fear to tread. Except where noted, my

proposals are directed at the House. They are divided into three categories for

simplicity's sake.

I. The Republic Savers; Radical Changes and Tough Choices

These changes won't really save the Republic. They are listed separately

because they are the real changes. Congress, at least for now, considers them totally

unworthy.

A. The Constitutional Amendments

Members of Congress are uncomfortable even thinking about changes like Term

Limits, Balanced Budget Amendments, and Line-Item Veto . The first would challenge

the immortality of the Gods, while the last two would restrain urges the Gods don't

want to resist.

Term Limits is by far the most important, and is also by far the least likely to

be achieved. It would, by itself, do more to reform Congressional organization and

procedures than all other changes put together. Most of all, it would change the

current incentive system which reinforces the status quo by rewarding conformity.

However, since Amendments are probably beyond your charter, and certainly

beyond your willingness, few people are holding their breath in anticipation of their
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adoption.

B. Make Congress Obey Its Own Laws

If Congress should make itself follow the laws it passes for common folk, the

world would first faint, and then, perhaps, it would allow itself to think a positive

thought, however fleeting, about its Congress. The change, of course, would have to

provide the same enforcement for Members of Congress as for common folk.

This change would range from Labor Standards Laws, to Anti-Discrimination

Statutes, to Election Laws and procedures of the F.E.C. The Congress' excuse,

harassment by the Executive Branch, has never been accepted by the public, and it

seems even limper now in the current era of good feeling.

People do not, and will not, understand, nor sympathize with, Congress on this

point. Congress will remain vulnerable until it proves it is really of the people, rather

than above the people.

C. Jurisdiction

In my judgement, Jurisdictional reform, or Committee reorganization, or

whatever you choose to call it, is the priority organizational need in the House.

Apparently, the same problems exist in the Senate. The difficulties are evident. Some

of them are:

1. The committee workload is unbalanced.

2. All Members are not equally challenged by Committee

assignments.

3. Schedule conflicts abound: quorum standards are flouted in the

House rules.
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4. Jurisdictions are obsolete.

5. Jurisdictions are overlapping and conflicting and redundant.

6. Important bills are referred to many Committees; the process is

unnecessarily slow and inefficient.

7. Important Conference Committees are absurdly large.

8. Important issues, like Health and Environment, have no single

home.

9. Staff resources are wasted on committees and subcommittees

which seldom, if ever, pass bills.

10. Members' time is wasted also.

The net of it all is that Congress looks bad. However, having broken my pick on

jurisdictional rocks many times, I hesitate to recommend major jurisdictional

realignments. Despite talk of "change" the real Congressional appetite for change is

minimal. The appetite for jurisdictional change is minuscule. Committees, led by

their stalwart Chairmen, stand prepared to defend every centimeter of turf to the last

drop of blood. Leadership is, and will, inevitably, always be, a few paces to the rear on

this matter.

Therefore, discretion may be the better part of valor here. Pre-confereed

changes, with the agreement of the appropriate Chairmen, will be wonderful. Changes

you have to fight for may doom your report. Perhaps you might recommend that a

following Select Committee be assigned to work on this problem only.

II. Cost Savers: Fiscal Sobriety for Congress; The Choices Are Still Tough

If, in the name of discretion, you eschew the radical, tough changes, you ought
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be tough somewhere. There are ample opportunities. The following is a quick trip

through the Legislative budget.

A. Abolish Select Committees . The House gave you running room this

week. Future Select Committees need an early sunset, and perhaps an extra-ordinary

majority for extension. And please don't let Standing Committees spend the savings

caused by the demise of the Selects.

B. Reduce Committee Staff across the board substantially.

C. Reduce Total Subcommittees . The caucus limits are already being

decimated. They ought to be enshrined in House Rules, toughened, and enforced. The

Rule 5b (separate subcommittee staff) was a Watergate accident which cost the

taxpayers a bundle. Repeal it.

D. Cut Leadership Staff substantially . I expect no profiles in courage to

be written in this effort, but the taxpayers clearly cannot afford to staff all the leaders

you choose to elect in the style to which they have become accustomed.

E. Abolish Associate Staff. Associate staff is the whipped cream on top

of the icing on top of the cake on top of the ice cream. If you can't get rid of Associate

Staff, fire the staff of the Committee for which they are assigned. The taxpayers don't

need both.

F. Brinp Legislatively mandated employees under the same scrutiny and

authorization process as investigative staff. Under current procedures, their salaries,

and COLAs, are entitlements. If your staff can't be made a discretionary expense,

representative government is in trouble. In addition, Appropriations and Budget

Committee Staff, now totally exempt from authorization, ought to be subject to it. All
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Committee authorizations ought to be voted separately.

G. Resurrect the House Inspector-General . Who killed him anyway, or is

he only sleeping?

H. Publish monthly in the Record, all expenses of all Members in a

reasonably organized manner.

I. Reduce the number of personal staff and the expense limits .

J- Prohibit use of taxpayers' money for Legislative Service Organizations .

At the very least, extend House nepotism rules to all LSO employees.

K. Reform the Franking privilege . Prohibit use of frank for any

unsolicited letters. Prohibit use of taxpayers money for address lists except

correspondents or callers to the Congressional office.

L. Abolish OTA; reduce CRS; reduce GAP . OTA costs more than a

committee and benefits few Members. CRS costs nearly what all House investigative

staff costs. GAO, with 5000 employees, has some competence, but no clear mission.

III. Face Savers: Less Important, But Easier To Do

The items that follow are not strong medicine. Most of them will not impress

the public. A few may temporarily please some of the more aggressive special interest

groups like Common Cause and Ralph Nader, but none is going to make Congress

beloved.

A. Fairness and Representativeness . Much under this heading was already

presented by Congressman Bob Michel. The problem is epitomized by the fact that

when I was a bushy-tailed youngster here, the House actually used to indulge in

debate, with real amendments offered from the floor, by other than committee
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members. Some amendments were even hand written on the floor.

Now nearly every bill, save the Military Authorization, is handled under closed,

or rigged, rules, or under suspension, with no amendments or only a few allowed to a

favored handful of Members. It is depressing to witness. The world will go on.

Political reality cannot be avoided. Nevertheless, its a shame that the House has lost

its pride. The majority seems to be terrified even to listen to a 42% minority.

No amount of Oxford-Union debate will make up for the loss of the dynamism

and vitality of real floor debate in the Committee of the Whole. The House has turned

its back on the most precious gift received from Westminster. As they used to say

there, "Shame."

B. Business-like Schedule . The House runs a schedule carefully constructed to

cater to the whimsies of 440 Members. Bills are postponed, pulled off the schedule, or

added to schedule, on unreasonably short notice. Some days the House shuts down at

12:15 PM. Some days it runs until midnight. A sloppy schedule reflects a sloppy

management which, in turn, reflects a sloppy House.

C. Ethics . The Speaker commented on Ethics here previously. The House may

have to use outsiders. Please, however, draft no former Members.

D. Campaign Finance Laws . Don't expect campaign finance law changes to

reflect much glory on you. The public correctly sees campaign finance as a political

issue. Do what you must, but nobody will love you. And please don't use the

taxpayers' money.

E. Perks . Instead of reforming itself, Congress often pours ashes on its head.

If the perk goes to other government employees, as do health insurance, thrift plan,
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pension, parking space, etc., don't mess with it unless you cut all other government

employees, too.

On the other hand, if the perk is Congress specific, as are the gym, swimming

pool, medical services at the Capitol, Congressional Day Care, etc., put it at market-

rates. Make sure services pay their full costs. The Credit Union should pay rent and

services. So should Barber and Beauty Shops and the Restaurant caterer.

F. Salaries . Don't try to change your salaries. If you aren't worth it, just give

it back. However, please remember many of your colleagues fought and bled for it, so

don't be generous giving theirs back.

The main point to remember is that the Congress does not have to live with

sloppy organization, closed rules, overlapping jurisdiction, deficit spending,

unreasonable perks, self-exemptions from the law, and a perverse incentive system.

All of these things arose because somebody wanted them, and a majority supported, or

tolerated them. Now, somebody has to make the first move to get rid of them, or

Congress will be stuck with them forever.

Again, my congratulations on your heroism.
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STATEMENT REGARDING SENATOR RUDMAN'S APPEARANCE

"I would note for the record that Senator Rudman is appearing

today because of his status as a former Senator, a former Vice

Chairman of the Ethics Committee, and a senator active on budget

issues. His special knowledge in these particular areas are the

subject of this hearing. As many of us know, in 1989 we passed

legislation that applied a "one year" ban on contacts by former

Senators, House members and certain staff. However, because

Senator Rudman is appearing here today as an individual,

representing only himself, his appeareance is an exception to the

one year ban. "
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RESPONSES TO HEARING QUESTIONS BY BILL FRENZEL

Senator Domenici has proposed a two-year budget cycle where we
would do appropriations bills one year and authorizations the
next. This will certainly help us deal with the problems of
planning and oversight. But what about the serious problem of

Congress' inability to use the budget to address long-term
economic problems? For example:

Q: Because we go by one-year budget cycles, people are rarely
able to digest changes in the tax code before new changes
are enacted.

A: Only political will, and forbearance, can solve the
problem of too frequent changes in the tax code.

Q: Tax cuts have been legislated out of existence by
procedures that require any revenue loss measures to off-
set with tax increases, on a year-by-year basis.

A: True

Q: Because we use static economic models to determine the
revenue affects of legislation, tax cuts like capital gains
always show a loss, even though they actually raise
revenue .

A: True. I believe that some dynamism might be injected
into revenue estimates, but if so, the same will be
done for expense estimates. I suggest caution,
especially since nearly every revenue estimate and
expense estimate is low.

Q: A serious discussion of budget reform must include the
problem of "baseline" budgeting. As you know, for each
program, Congress takes the amount of money spent on that
program the previous year and adds increases for inflation and
additional needs. This baseline is considered the freeze
level, even though actually spending may increase 8-12%.
Therefore, when only a 6% increase is provided, the media and
special interest groups declare that the program has been
decimated by budget cuts . Some have proposed that we adopt a
"current spending" baseline as a solution. What are your
views on this?

A: The present baseline is useless. The needs of the public,
and common sense, call for a budget compared to the
previous year's expense. If Congress wants to appropriate
a current services budget, it should do so, but it should
not call it a freeze.

3. Q: Do you feel that former members taking jobs with agencies,
special interest groups and business to lobby Congress is a

problem? If so, what should be done to correct it?

A: No. The current revolving door rules are unnecessarily
strict. Loosen them up.

4. Q: I agree with you that Congress should live under the same
rules as everyone else. One argument made on exempting
Congress is that there is a separation of powers and the
bureaucracy in our offices violate that separation. In some
instances, Congress has set up its own review agencies
instead. I feel that it is not an issue of separation of
power and if there is a conflict between the executive and the
legislative branches that the judicial branch should settle
the issue. What is your response?

A: Separation of Powers argumentation is specious. Try it on
your constituents. They will laugh you out of town. Don't
argue with Separation Freaks. Just outvote them.
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RESPONSES TO HEARING QUESTIONS BY JAMES R. JONES

Senator Domenici has proposed a two-year budget cycle where we
would do appropriations bills one year and authorizations the
next. This will certainly help us deal with the problems of

planning and oversight. But what about the serious problem of

Congress' inability to use the budget to address long-term
economic problems? For example:

o Because we go by one-year budget cycles, people are rarely
able to digest changes in the tax code before new changes
are enacted.

o Tax cuts have been legislated out of existence by
procedures that require any revenue loss measures to e off-
set with tax increases, on a year-by-year basis.

o Because we use static economic models to determine the
revenue affects of legislation, tax cuts like capital gains
always show a loss, even though they actually raise
revenue .

Q: How do we address these problems?

A: I don't believe a two-year budget cycle will have any
adverse affect on tax policy. I agree with you
criticisms about the constant changing of the tax code.
This adds costs and uncertainty to business and that
has an adverse economic consequence. I also agree that
a major review of economic and revenue impact modeling
needs to be made. When Bill Steiger and I co-authored
the substitute tax bill that passed the House and later
became the 1978 Tax Act, we were plagued by static
economic models that projected revenue loss for many of
our proposals such as cutting capital gains top tax
rate account changes in behavioral patterns. Although
Treasury fought hard against us, we won. What is

important is that the actual experience after enacting
the big capital gains reductions was an increase in

capital gains revenues to the federal government.

Now that experience with capital gains taxes doesn't
apply everywhere. For example, the old Kemp-Roth tax

proposal suggested that a cut in income taxes of 30

percent would be entirely offset by new economic
activity and that there would be no revenue loss.

Clearly, as evidenced by today's budget deficits, that
did not come true. But clearly, better economic
modeling is needed to assist policy makers in their
decisions .

Q: A serious discussion of budget reform must include the

problem of "baseline" budgeting. As you know, for each

program, Congress takes the amount of money spent on that

program the previous year and adds increases for inflation and
additional needs. This baseline is considered the freeze
level, even though actually spending may increase 8-12%.
Therefore, when only a 6% increase is provided, the media and

special interest groups declare that the program has been
decimated by budget cuts . Some have proposed that we adopt a

"current spending" baseline as a solution. What are your
views on this?
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I'm not particularly concerned about "baseline" budgeting
so long as everybody is using the same system and that it
is understood. Clearly, unless laws are changed, spending
can be projected (usually increased). Than, if laws are

changed that will change the spending projections. In

business, we do "baseline" budgeting. For example, if my
business has a consulting contract for three years at a

certain price and we decided to cancel the contract and pay
whatever cancellation costs, then such savings will be
reflected in our forthcoming budget. What you measure from
is less important in my judgement than making an honest
explanation of changing policy that will reduce spending
from what it would have been.

Q: Do you feel that former members taking jobs with agencies,
special interest groups and business to lobby Congress is a

problem? If so, what should be done to correct it?

A: Former Members lobbying is not a great problem as far as I

could see. First, most former Members were terrible
lobbyists. Second, full disclosure is the answer. I feel

very strongly about establishing codes of conduct that says
honesty is the standard for conducting public policy.
However, in recent years I think we have gone overboard in

trying to anticipate every ethical lapse to the extent that
we have discouraged good, knowledgeable and experienced
people from wanting to serve.

o
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